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	Called by:
	Louis Biondi
	Type of Meeting:
	Board of Directors Annual Meeting

	Facilitator:
	Louis Biondi
	Recorder:
	Sharon Biondi

	Date:
	January 18, 2017
	Time:
	7:35 PM

	Location:
	Cox Room, CSC Clubhouse
	
	

	BOD Attending:
	Lou Biondi, Becky Benner, Roy Benner, Sharon Biondi, Terry Brandon, Dave McCormick, Linda Beck, Rose Mary Stocker and Bob Nestruck

	Chairman and members Attending:
	 Barbara Morgan, Jenni Biondi, Laura Murray, Doris Hazel, and Michael Buchet  


1. The meeting was called to order on Wednesday January 18, 2017 at 7:35 PM by President Lou Biondi.  President Biondi welcomed all members and thanked them for making the effort to come as we appreciate membership participation at the GFPS Annual Membership Meeting.  He explained that this was not a Board of Directors Meeting but the Annual Membership Meeting to review the business conducted by GFPS, Inc. over the last year and to hold the Society’s Annual Elections.  He also stated that the Board appreciates participation of members in this meeting and we will entertain comments and answer general questions when the meeting is open to the floor.
2. President Lou Biondi asked everyone to review the agenda and raise their hands if they wish any changes or additions. 
3. President’s Remarks
a)  Lou stated he would keep his remarks about GFPS’s accomplishments for 2016 brief.   It was a very good year!  We had an enormous amount accomplished.  We won two grants.  We won an award from the Twentieth Century Education Foundation which helps in our recognition as an educational center and we moved forward on an addendum to our lease which will allow the serving of alcohol at certain events.  The attorney for the Board of Education briefed the BoE on the draft of the addendum.  He was to get back to Lou today but Lou did not hear from the attorney.  This addendum was open communication between Maryland Hall for the Creative Arts, Chesapeake Art Center and Goshen Farm.  We all have an educational focus.  We all do activities with kids, but we all do different things.  There is a very significant interest in becoming an informal coalition, perhaps co-marketing with our events, and so on. 
b) Finally Lou stated that if there is not an issue from the BoE with the addendum, this item will be on the BoE’s agenda on February 1st for a review and approval.  If they approve, the addendum will be signed that day by both parties.  
c) Finally, Lou stated that GFPS is in grave need of members to work on events and in the area of communication.  If anyone would like to talk to Lou after the meeting he will be available.
d) Sharon suggested that if members present knew of people with these talents and they seem amenable, tell them you will give their name to President Biondi and he will call them and discuss what is involved.
4. The Minutes from the Annual Meeting held January 20, 2016 were reviewed.  Becky Benner made a motion to approve the Minutes and Bob Nestruck seconded.  Becky stated that she noticed the paragraph about initiating the Apiary and she thought that beekeepers Merrie Dail, Jenni Biondi and Eric Wallace had done an amazing job maintaining the hives.  Becky went on to say that the Apiary was one of the prime focus areas for teachers and their students.  There were no other questions or corrections. The motion carried.
5. Treasurer’s Report (Linda Beck: Report as submitted)

a)  Lou reviewed the December 31, 2016 Annual Financial Report.   Checking and Savings account total is $30,269.05.  Lou stated that there were some errors in the Balance Sheet under, “Fixed Assets” (purchases that GFPS made of permanent assets such as the new storage container).  Lou made a few oral corrections with Linda’s help.  Fixed Assets totaled $5,079.47.  Total Liabilities and Equity totaled $35,083.88.  Becky made a motion to approve the Annual Financial Report and Bob seconded.  Lou will get a revised Balance Sheet out to the Board with the revised Fixed Assets. The motion carried.
6. Approval of the Society’s 2017 Operations Budget ( Linda Beck – as submitted)

a) Lou stated that he wanted to thank Linda Beck and Michael Buchet for their hard work and many hours on the budget.  Lou asked if those present wanted to approve the budget as presented or review and possibly make some changes.  The budget was reviewed.  Michael Buchet made a motion to approve the budget and Linda Beck seconded.  Becky had a question about Garden income.  She stated that we have 61 plots that we receive rent income from so Garden income could only be a total of 61 times $25.00 for a total income of $1, 525.00 so to say we are going to raise the projected income from Garden is not feasible.  Linda stated that there were $40.00 in donations and if someone gives up a plot, another member can rent that plot for $25 which would give this plot several rental fees.  The 2016 projected budget for the Garden, $2,000.00 was unrealistic even with these possible additional incomes.  The 2017 budget proposes $1,600.00 Garden income which is more realistic.  Members thought this should stay as is.  There was discussion about original fees for renting a 2nd garden plot at $15.00.  This was changed 3 years ago when the Garden Committee decided it was a book keeping nightmare.  The plots are $25.00.  Linda will make the change on her “Chart of Accounts” so the language is in line with GFPS policy. There were no more questions.  The motion to accept the budget carried.
b) Lou stated that we need a “cut- off date” for reporting to the CSCIA on % of GFPS members that are in CSC and those who live outside of CSC.  We are supposed to give CSCIA these percentages by the end of August.  Lou asked if July 30, of any given year would work for the Membership Chair, Becky.  She said this would be problematic because she would have to keep two different reports as our calendar year ends December 31st.  CSCIA’s fiscal year ends June 30th. .   Lou told Becky that you might want to say, “Here is our reporting period and you (CSCIA) are asking for our data and here is what it is as of December 31st.”  Becky explained to the members present that to be a recognized organization by the CSCIA you must have 80% Cape residents.  Then you get free use of the Cox Room and one free rental of the large room.  There was discussion that this second free rental was no longer the case and the room costs us $250.00 for Java and Jazz.  It was decided that our cut- off date for reporting will be discussed at a future meeting.
c) Laura Murray asked if our being a Cape Recognized Organization was a benefit or a deterrent for growing GFPS.  Lou stated that it is an informal relationship that has benefitted GFPS in many ways.
7. Committee Reports: 
a) Building & Maintenance ( Dave McCormick- Report as submitted)
i) Dave summarized activity over 2016.  We had a PE come and inspect the Farm House foundation.  It looks good but he needs access to some areas.  He saw two areas that clearly need work - the two chimneys and one section of the downstairs floor.   Jane Cox suggested that we use a specialist PE that she recommends to go underneath the house to better inspect the foundation and chimneys and evaluate.  GFPS can then use this report to talk to contractors and get bids.  This is the path we will take in 2017. 

ii) Dave had someone come out to talk about an upgrade on our security system.  This contractor did not get back to Dave so he will meet with another expert that he knows to get a plan and an estimate.
iii) Related to the electrical work that was planned for the Farm House, we had some work done and have more work planned with Connect Electric in the near future based on their bid.  Roy stated that Dave Sloskey from Connect Electric will be doing this work on January 24, 2017.  This will mitigate some of the potential safety problems that presently exist.

iv) Broadstripe internet was installed in 2016.

v) Dave is working on the Lowe’s Grant that could be as much as $20,000.00 and Lowes has stated that our bathrooms project would be an acceptable project under this grant.  Jane Cox thinks that the bathrooms should go in the 1837 section of the Farm House.  

vi) Dave stated that in order to create the bathrooms, we need to have the existing septic system evaluated.  We have had problems getting contractors to come up and do the inspection, but we now have a contractor willing to do the work.  Our goal is to have this done in time to submit our grant proposal by March 2017.  If we don’t meet this deadline we can shoot for the next submission date which is August.

vii) We installed a security camera at the Tenant House.  There were several attempted break-ins there and we got pictures of the kids and called the police.

viii) Several groups of young people came up to do outside painting of the porch and the Milk House.  We have developed a relationship with CAT North and they can build things for us.

ix) We are replacing the basement doors.

x) We are working on the Meeting Room project in the Farm House and plan on finishing this in the next several months.

xi) After checking with Jane Cox, we have plans for work on the Milk House and the Tenant House.  We have a lot of materials for both of these projects and this could be done by members.  

xii) Lou had a question about the video cameras.  Dave believes that the two systems – the alarm and the video cameras both will be needed.  Terry Brandon asked about the structural safety of the house for tours.  Dave believes based on the PE that came out that we are fine for tours.  He did suggest that the fireplace in the dining room have temporary supports and that we take out some of the boards in the upstairs window, put Plexiglas in with shutters.  This would bring in more light for tours of the upstairs rooms.  There will be further discussion of this issue at an upcoming Board Meeting.
b) Communications (Lou Biondi- No report submitted)
i) Lou stated that the only updates are: we now have a member, Jim Barcliff who knows Word Press and is willing to keep the website updated and he hopes we find a Communications Chair who can then parcel out the two remaining jobs necessary to cover communications – public relations for events and Facebook posts.
c) Events (Lou Biondi - No report submitted)
i) The six fundraisers – Java and Jazz, Spring Open House, Strawberry Festival/Raffle Launch, Wine Tasting/Silent Auction, Fall Open House, and Harvest Dinner were successful.  

d) Volunteer Coordination/ Financial Development (Terry Brandon – Report as submitted)

i) We have developed a deeper relationship with AACPS.  Thanks to Roy Benner and Bob Nestruck we have been able to hold classes 1-2 days a week all through the winter.  We have a science club from Broadneck Hs who are developing hydroponics kits.  Long term yearly point of view is that we would like to see different educational programs using GFPS as a resource.  For our own membership this is rewarding work and we have had a few members join us to work on some of these programs beyond their interest in being a gardener or a restorer.  Bob Nestruck added that the teachers in the Enclave Program are very happy with what is going on with these classes. For example, one student who was low functioning is now communicating and making decisions.  Lou mentioned, that if the February, 1st BoE Meeting is evening, it would be helpful if some of the teachers that have been involved with GFPS educational programs come and testify at this meeting.  We need to be prepared if there are any naysayers to give specific educational benefits of working with Goshen Farm.  The importance of being able to serve (and charge for) alcohol would help GFPS with its fundraising.  For example, five wedding venue rentals would pay for the work on the foundation of the Farm House.  Lou will send out e-mails as to time of the BoE Meeting and Board members can send out e-mails to teachers who might be interested in attending or writing up a piece for the Board about how Goshen Farm has helped them with their Environmental Curriculum or how the Enclave Program has benefited.
e) Garden (Bob Nestruck -  Report as submitted)
i) All 61 Garden plots were rented this year.
ii) When planning the Garden’s Harvest Dinner, gardeners pitched in.  Plot renters pitched in.  When it was suggested that each gardener plant one extra tomato plant to be harvested for the Harvest Dinner – they did that.  The plot worked by the Enclave students was worked year round and they were harvesting Kale well into the winter.  
iii) Bob purchased a solar light (60 LED’s) that he will be installing on Thursday.  He will test this.  This will light the Garden area in the twilight and night for the gardeners.  After testing, if satisfied, he will put up several- one in the Garden, near the hoop house and near the Farm House.

iv) In the triangular section of the Garden where you walk in, Bob will make this into a test center for handicapped accessible table- top gardening.  This will accommodate gardeners who are using walkers or wheelchairs.  We may be able to expand this concept.  Laura mentioned this would be an unusual step forward and maybe GFPS should try for an article in the Capital announcing this effort.
f) Grounds (Roy Benner): report as submitted

i) We had 46 truckloads of grindings (from CSC Road work) dumped on our driveway.  That would have been approximately $20,000.00 if we had to purchase this material.  We have diverters (purchased with a grant from Constellation Energy) to install in the near future to prevent erosion of the roadway.
ii) We installed a lighted flag pole and Shaw Flag that was originally flown over the Capital – Annapolis, in 1783. 

iii) Roy stated he wanted to mention the Community Service Project (30 hours) nearly completed by Ben Fowler.  Ben has put in 19 hours of community service moving logs, picking up rocks and re-mulching many of the paths. The number of Community Service Project volunteers varies from year to year.
iv) As relates to Eagle Scout Projects, Tony Tuckfield built the steps with railing down on the back trail from Walnut Ridge to CSCES.  Steven Engel got his building permit to put a wooden sign down off of CSC Road near our driveway that will say Historic Goshen Farm and Educational Center and address with a place where we can hang an “Open” sign for those days we want to invite drop in visitors.  Sean Powers is creating a trail connecting our driveway to a trail off of the driveway where it narrows.  It will have several historic markers tying Goshen Farm’s history to what was happening in the US or the world at that same time.  Ian McGee is building two free standing benches and one circular bench around a tree in the field. 

v) We purchased a new storage container.  Moved the older storage container from near the extended yard around the Farm House and this and the new container are now located at the entrance to the field which opens the vista and is much more attractive in the areas around the Farm House. 
vi) We are making a plan to move the Apiary to an area more suitable to the thriving of the bee hives.  More investigation has to be done related to better drainage and airflow for the Apiary.

vii) Last, Roy wants to continue (with help from volunteers) to cut down around 14 tree around the old well head.  The roots of the trees are penetrating into the bricks of the old well and if it is destroyed we will not be able to replace the 60 foot deep brick well.  Roy is also working on a plan to have the tree removal donated.

viii) Terry and Roy would like to be able to use the well for educational projects – actually having kids draw several buckets of water up from the well as they did at Goshen Farm in the 1700’s and 1800’s.  

g) History & Research (Scott Powers- Report as submitted)
i) Lou reported that Scott is working on a timeline of all the owners of Goshen Farm to present.  This will be a wonderful template for someone who wants to research a particular family.  It could be an intern project or research project for a PHD candidate.
h) Membership (Becky Benner - Report as submitted)
i) Lou Thanked Becky for all of her hard work on increasing GFPS Membership.

ii) Becky passed out the colorful graph that she created to illustrate how membership has grown since the inception of GFPS.  In 2016, we had a total of 171 membership unit memberships.  A unit membership could be an individual membership with 1 person or a household membership that could have as many as 7 people.  I also put in that in 2017 we have 99 unit memberships.   The increase shown on the graph showed a dramatic and steady increase of membership.

iii) What has gone on this year?  Some members fell by the wayside, some moved, and some decided they didn’t want to contribute anymore. Becky thanked Roy, Terry and Bob for being at the farm regularly and speaking to visitors about Goshen Farm and giving tours.  She credits these face-to-face meetings with an increase in memberships and donations to Goshen Farm from visitors from many states. 
iv) Becky plans on increasing membership by having more fundraising with people “selling the farm”.  Becky and Roy go to other historic sites to see what they doing to bring more people and students in.  She thinks technology will help with this.  Terry and his wife, Susan are doing the same thing and looking at options using technology to help us.  

v) One of Becky’s goals for 2017 is to get a type of software that would allow Board Members and other members to share information.

vi) Lou thanked all of the Chairs for their hard work in 2016.  It has shown with our membership, revenue, projects planned and completed and with the willingness of people like Sandra Olivetti Martin of Bay Weekly to include us in her articles, such as “50 Ways to Lose Your Summer”.  Lou wants to have Linell Bowen, Maryland Hall for the Creative Arts come out to see Goshen Farm.  It is important for organizations similar to Goshen Farm in various ways to know Goshen Farm.

8. Election of Members of the Board of Directors 
a) President Biondi stated there are two individuals running for the Board of Directors.  There are eight incumbents who will not stand for reelection until 2019.  The by-laws authorize a Board of up to 13 persons. There are 5 vacancies including the 2 running for the Board.   In addition to the 2 members nominated by the Board, the Chair will take nominations from the floor.  The 2 candidates for full terms to the Board are: Terry Brandon and Rose Mary Stocker.  Lou asked Terry Brandon if he would be willing to run for the Board.  Terry stated that he would.  Lou asked Rose May Stocker if she would be willing to run for the Board.  She indicated she would.  Lou asked for other nominations from the floor or if there were any other members who would be willing to run for the Board.  As there were no additional nominees, Lou asked for a motion stating that we would like to accept the slate and elect by Acclamation.  Michael Buchet moved that we elect the slate of nominees by Acclamation.  Linda Beck seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
9. Old Business
a) Michael brought up the load of the floors of the Farm House.  When the engineer comes out to inspect the house, this should be a question asked.  This will be discussed at an upcoming Board Meeting.
10. New Business
a) None from the floor

11. Comments from the floor

a) Member, Doris Hazel had a comment.  Doris said she had been a member of GFPS for years and participated very little and she is so “freaken” impressed with all of these people working so hard and what has been accomplished.
b) Lou commented that the shutters he had built for two windows were not that hard to build and he would be willing to make more for the upstairs windows where we install Plexiglas. 

c)  Michael suggested we could hinge the Plexiglas and open and close as needed.
12.  Becky made a motion to adjourn and Michael Buchet seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:30 PM.
13.  Lou announced that there will be a closed session of the Board of Directors to elect the Society’s Officers and members can have refreshments and move outside.
a) Lou explained he chairs the closed session as President.  
i) The first order of business is get nominations for the office of President.  Becky nominated Lou Biondi, seconded by Dave McCormick.  There were no other nominations from the floor.  Lou stated that he would be willing to serve as President. 
ii) Lou asked, “Would someone like to nominate a person for office of Vice President?”  Becky nominated Rose Mary Stocker seconded by Bob Nestruck.  Rose Mary indicated she would be willing to serve.  There were no other nominations from the floor. 
iii)  Lou asked, “For the office of Treasurer are there any nominations from the floor?”  Terry nominated Linda Beck as Treasurer and Becky seconded.  There were no other nominations from the floor.  
iv) Lou asked, “For the office of Secretary are there any nominations from the floor.”  Linda Beck nominated Sharon Biondi and Becky seconded.  Sharon indicated she would be willing to serve another year.  “Are there any other nominations from the floor?”  There were no other nominations from the floor. 
v)  As there is only one candidate nominated for each officer, the chair would entertain a motion to elect the slate of officers, Louis Biondi as President, Rose Mary Stocker as Vice President, Linda Beck as Treasurer and Sharon Biondi as Secretary by Acclamation.  Roy Benner so moved and Dave McCormick seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
b) Becky moved to adjourn and seconded by Dave McCormick.  The motion carried.  The meeting adjourned at 9:50 PM.
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